GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 19 October 2023 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms H. Hannan (Chair)

Mr F. Crompton 

Mr R. Harmer 

Ms V. Heaton 

Mr A. Jones

Ms M. Kelly 

Apologise


Mrs Moughtin (Deputy Chair)

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	23/052

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the October general meeting. The Chair reported attendance at Douglas City Council’s Civic Service and thanked Mr Jones for attending the Marown Civic Service.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MINUTES

	23/053

	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 21 September 2023. Mr Harmer proposed the approval of minutes. This proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 3 MATTERS ARISING
	23/054

	Item 23/047 Rent Setting 2024/25
The Board noted the Commissioners’ communication recommending a 2% rent increase, a freezing in housing fee allowances and the retention of the annual consultation on social housing charges consultation was submitted to the Department of Infrastructure.

Item 23/050 Overnight and Weekend Parking Consultation
The Board noted the communication requesting co-operation between the Department and the Commissioners on this matter was sent to the Department of Infrastructure.

Item 23/050 Isle of Man Strategic Plan
The Board noted the Commissioners’ consultation response was submitted to the Cabinet Office.

Item 23/050 Town and Country Planning Act Consultation
The Board noted this deferred matter would be considered at agenda item 10.
Item 23/050 Call For Evidence Charities Legislation
The Board noted the Commissioners’ response highlighting the difficulties with the new legislation was submitted to the Clerk of Tynwald’s Office.
Item 23/050 Climate Change Reporting Consultation
The Board noted the Commissioners’ response concerning the size and scope of public bodies was submitted to the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture.

Item 23/050 East Quay Traffic Order
The Board noted the |Commissioners’ proposed changes to the department of Infrastructure’s draft traffic order had been submitted.
Item 23/051 Any Other Business Operational Items

No any other business items were considered by the Board.

	
	 
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	23/055
	Item 4 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had taken place on 19 September 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members reviewed the following planning applications and asked the Town Clerk to submit the following response on behalf of the Commissioners:

23/00523/B Renovation and re-render of 5 Charles Street, Peel do not oppose.

23/00929/C Additional tourist use at 32 Bridge Street, Peel do not oppose.

23/00933/B Installation of replacement windows at 36 Castle Street, Peel. The lead members proposed the windows should be sliding sash only or windows with transom bars in the front elevation.

23/00961/B Removal of chimney stack at Aldrick, 26 Mountain View, Peel do not oppose.

23/00962/B Proposed renovation of 8-10 Bridge Street, Peel do not oppose.

23/00970/B Installation of replacement windows and doors at 13 Factory Lane, Peel do not oppose.

23/00985/B Erection of two semi detached properties adjacent to 56 Glenfaba Road, Peel. The lead members expressed concern relating to the parking provision for these properties which did not meet the Area or Strategic Plan requirements.

23/01004/B Replace roof at 6 Crown Street, Peel do not oppose.

23/01015/B Removal of heating and raised platform, installation of new toilets, kitchen, underfloor heating, glazed doors, mezzanine floor, timber fencing for bin storage and heat source pumps at Cathedral Isle of Man, Derby Road, Peel do not oppose.

The lead members considered the following planning decisions and agreed no further action was required:

a) 23/00761/Con Approval for removal of chimney stack at 48 Patrick Street.

b) 23/00029/B Approval for renovation works at 4 West View.

c) 23/00593/B Approval for new pedestrian entrance at Cathedral Isle of Man, Derby Road.

d) 23/00514/B Approval for alteration and extension of 29 West View.

e) 23/00906/B Approval for installation of replacement windows and door at 59 Douglas Street.

f) 23/00834/GB Approval for replacement roof covering at 5 Charles Street.

The lead members noted no response had been received, to date, from Dandara following their visit to the empty properties at Reayrt Aalin in June 2023. The lead members agreed to present a motion to the Board promoting a pilot scheme to refurbish the outside and roof of 1 and 3 Reayrt Aalin or 5 and 7 Reayrt Aalin to ascertain if these lower cost capital works could be undertaken on these properties while the tenants remain in their properties. The lead members requested the project team attend their next meeting.

Item 4 Housing Association
The Board noted the content of the communication dated 19 September 2023 from the Department of Infrastructure concerning establishing a Housing Association for the Department’s social housing stock. The Board noted the content of the Housing and Communities Board option appraisal for a Housing Association GD 2023/0095 dated September 2023. Mr Jones reported all Local Authority social housing providers were in favour of meeting to discuss this matter in January or February 2024. Mr Jones would like to discuss fixed tenancies and rent setting at this Local Authority Housing Provider Conference and would provide an opportunity for other Authorities to place other matters of concern on the agenda. Mr Jones stated the Housing and Communities Board had been discussing this matter since the Department’s Housing Strategy failed to receive Tynwald approval in 2020. He was surprised no Local Authorities had been involved in this process bearing in mind the 2012 Tynwald approved Toulson report had recommended Local Authority Regional Housing Committees. Mr Jones stated the option appraisal did not consider communities or democratic oversight for social housing. The option appraisal was extremely confusing. It is not clear if the Housing Association will own the properties because it is proposed they can secure funding against this asset. However, the local authority regional body option had not consider the authorities being able to secure funding against their assets they already own and assessed them based on the Government setting rents with deficiency payments. Mr Jones stated this type of comparison is unequitable and flawed. Mr Jones stated the report gives a number of options in how Government could seek to retain operational control over its stock through a golden share and having representation on the Board of the Housing Association. Mr Jones advised Local Authorities could not rely on this mode of operation to retain control over their stock should each Local Authority be compelled to join an Isle of Man Housing Association. The Town Clerk advised even with the shortcomings reported by Mr Jones the option scoring matrix used to evaluate each proposal had only favoured a Housing Association based on its ability to raise funding to build more social housing. It is difficult to see how this can be achieved unless the Housing Association is given the ability to increase rents and borrow against assets which it does not own. Ms Kelly and Mr Crompton requested copies of the Government’s GD 2023/0095 report. Mr Harmer stated deficiency will be used to coerce Local Authorities into joining the Housing Association. Mr Jones stated the documentation raised more questions than answers and provided very little information other than the Housing Association was the best option. He recommended the Commissioners should wait until more information was available following the Local Housing Authority Conference in early 2024. This proposal was seconded by Mr Harmer and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 5 Marine Parade Planning Application Plans
The Board noted the content of the plans prepared following discussions with the adjacent lease holder. The Town Clerk emphasised these documents had been prepared in support of Commissioners’ decision to relocate the very old Marine Parade toilets and café which were no longer fit for purpose and required replacement. He advised the purpose of the drawings was to show what could rather than what will be built. This would permit the Planning Authority and the public to determine the size and mass of a potential new building including the types of community facilities it could hold. The layout would additionally need to show how a building could fit in visually and spatially into the existing environment. The Town Clerk advised these drawing would form the basis of the Commissioners’ application in principal for this location. Ms Heaton reported the precise type of community facilities offered within the building would be decided after public consultation. Mr Jones stated this was correct and this information would be used when submitting detailed planning application for this location. The Chair asked what the hatched boxes signified. The Town Clerk advised these areas indicated where courts and play equipment could be located to supplement the facilities in a new building and to replace those facilities current insitu at this location. Mr Harmer asked if an principle planning application could be submitted for a potential skate park off Glenfaba Road at the top of the Commissioners’ yard. The Board made no further comments in relation to these drawings and the Town Clerk advised an application in principle for Marine Parade would be submitted by the Commissioners’ Architect in the near future.    

Item 6 Planning Applications
The Board noted no planning applications had been referred to the Board for consideration.

Item 7 Planning Decision 
The Board noted no planning applications decisions had been referred to the Board for consideration. 

	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	22/056

	Item 8 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had taken place on 15 September 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

A representative from the Department of Enterprise outlined the details of the small business and local economic strategy. He advised the Local Economy Strategy provided an opportunity to update the existing business agency plans for publication by the end of the year. The strategy will include significant collaboration with the Local Authorities and rely on bringing their local knowledge to the fore to help guide the capitalisation on local opportunities. This will include conducting Town audits and footfall tracking to assess service provision, current infrastructure and amenities available in our key towns and villages. This will also consider what the local community wants in terms of surveying local residents and increasing community engagement. A Small Business Development Officer role had been appointed within the Department who would engage with local small businesses and look to explore any options for working in your town area through collaboration with the Commissioners. Department funding was available from the existing Town Regeneration Scheme and the Town Branding schemes.A new Domestic Event Fund was now available for new or improved events which encouraged footfall and domestic spending in the Town. Applications for this funding could be made by the Commissioners, charities, businesses and community groups. The lead members asked about providing funding for local business through free rental periods. The Department’s representative advised this was not permitted under the current funding schemes and could be counterproductive through increasing private rents. The lead members asked what type of community group could seek funding. The Department’s representative advised the group should already be active, recognised, have a constitution and defined purpose. The lead members noted the information provided by the Department of Enterprise on this matter.
The lead members stated the Vintage MGP Event on 24 August 2023 was well attended even though poor weather had resulted in the cancellation of this planned MGP rest day. This had resulted in the cancellation of the parade planned for East Quay and Crown Street because the RCU had been unable to oversee this part of the event. The Town Clerk advised he had received a number of complaints from local hospitality providers on East Quay opposed to the road closure for the parade. The lead members agreed this would be reviewed if a similar event was proposed next year.

The lead members noted the arrangements for the Bonfire Night event were in place for 27 October 2023. The lead members agreed a £600 budget for the Hop Tu Naa event on 28 October 2023 including the hall hire costs.

The lead members reported arrangements were being made for the choirs including the Cathedral and Peel Clothworkers to attend the Christmas light switch on event on 25 November 2023. Ms Heaton advised discussions were still required with Mr and Mrs Anderson concerning a farm nativity    display. The Town Clerk reported he had contacted the Crosby Silver Band who had agreed to attend. Ms Heaton advised Men in Sheds had loaned the stencil for the St Peter’s Garden reindeer sculptures. The Town Clerk advised the new lighting including the tunnel over the path and the maypole Christmas tree were being assessed and ordered.

The lead members noted the Tractor run would take place on the 9 December 2023.

The lead members noted the wildflower verges had been cut back in accordance with the Manx Wildlife Trusts advice. The lead members stated the roundabout wildflower planting continued to receive positive comments and feedback from the public.

The lead members noted the annual playground audit had taken place.

The lead members asked if the new garden competition could award £25 to the winner in each category and £10 for everyone who entered. 

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS

	23/057

	Item 9 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

Mr Harmer reported a Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee had taken place on 12 September 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead member noted the content of the Technical Officer’s report. The lead members asked for an update on the recruitment of additional painting contractors. The Technical Officer reported he had sought local contractors without success and expressions of interest would be required over the winter for a programme of external painting to take place in March 2024. The Town Clerk reminded the lead members the housing maintenance budget had been completely spent during the last two years and this would need to be carefully programmed to ensure expenditure did not exceed the maintenance allowances. The Technical Officer reported the reroofing of the Glenfaba Road Workshop was scheduled to take place in February 2024. The Technical Officer advised this information would be communicated to the adjacent landowner who had raised concerns about the condition of this building. 

The lead members noted no rating appeals or second quarter finance information was reported to the Committee.

The lead members noted the external audit fieldwork was completed early within the two week period allocated in August 2023.

The lead members noted the contents of the Commissioners’ first climate change annual report was made to the Department of the Environment, Food and Agriculture.

The lead members agreed the Commissioners should use their existing consultants to provide the information technology and corporate governance legislation training to the elected Commissioners. The lead members asked the Town Clerk to obtain quotes and arrange suitable dates from the Board for this training.

The lead members reviewed the content of the Wish List (October 2022) and the 2023/24 New Wish List. The lead members noted, as requested, a chronology for the delivery of all these projects had now been added to the Wish Lists and the Beach/Promenade projects grouped together in to larger projects. The lead members assessed all the Wish Lists information and timetabled all the projects into a programme to allow their delivery before the regional sewerage works becomes operational or expiration of existing leases. The Town Clerk reported the smaller scale projects for the final six months of the 2023/24 were those which the Board had, primarily already, approved at Board meetings earlier this financial year. 
The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 5 September 2023 from a local resident requesting permission to erect beach huts on Peel Beach in 2024. The Town Clerk advised this was a long standing wish list project which would require competitive tendering to implement by 2024.

The lead members asked for the Christmas lighting budget approved by the Board to be spent on unique items for the Island if possible.

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS
	23/058
	Item 10 Town and Country Planning Act Consultation
The Board reviewed the content of communication dated 4 August 2023 from the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture concerning the Town and Country Planning Act. The Chair proposed the Commissioners should send their responses to the Property and Asset Management Committee for submission before 26 October 2023.
Item 11 Annual Housing Inspections

The Chair advised the Commissioners should instigate an annual condition inspection of all the Commissioners’ housing. This inspection would need to be undertaken by a new member of staff to compile a list of maintenance works and repairs for each property. This member of staff could educate tenants on their responsibilities under the tenancy agreement and make sure the tenants comply with their obligations. The Chair concluded by stating most of the Commissioners’ tenants would not be opposed to having this inspection subject to receiving adequate notice.

The Town Clerk advised the funding for social housing is tightly controlled and ring fenced because it is funded by deficiency payments. He advised housing is the largest single function undertaken by the Commissioners. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners currently receive 6% of the rents for administration fee and 30% for maintenance. According to the audited financial statements for the last two years the administration fee has been fully spent on the provision of a Housing Officer and a portion of the Technical Officers costs. The audited accounts signed by the Commissioners for the last two years show an overspend of £9,615 and £1,859 underspend respectively in the maintenance fee. These accounts indicate no funding exists for additional staff. The Town Clerk advised in the forthcoming financial 2024/25 year the Commissioners, as stated earlier in the meeting, have recommended a below inflation 2% increase in rent and a freeze on these fees to reduce the impact on tenants. He stated with the high rates of inflation experienced this year, particularly in construction materials, and cost of living increases for labour it is unlikely additional funding will be available next year. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners owned 357 properties which if inspected annually would result in this being a new full time role. In addition, funding would need to be found for the additional non-urgent work these inspections would undoubtably generate. The Town Clerk advised enforcement would also be bureaucratic with the Commissioners only recourse being to undertake the work and seek to recover their costs from the tenant. The Town Clerk advised this would prove difficult in the current climate of high tenant rent arrears. This indicated tenants were already struggling with increases in cost of living and energy bills. The Town Clerk advised annual inspections were already undertaken on boilers and if a property was in a poor condition the Commissioners’ staff would report these concerns. More tenants were now on fixed term tenancies and these are inspected before they are relet. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners’ existing staff could be given a five year scheduled maintenance works programme during the winter season which could include the distribution of leaflet advice. This would result in every property receiving their annual appliance inspection and a further minor repair visit within the duration their fixed tenancy. The Chair stated the annual inspection would save money in the long term and the annual appliance inspection did not inspect the whole property. Mr Jones stated he had asked other social housing providers what inspection regime they undertook and they did not undertake annual inspections for the reasons previously highlighted. He reported social housing had been developed to provide long term housing for low income families which they could peacefully enjoy with minimum interference from a landlord. Mr Jones believed tenants would not welcome annual condition inspections being done on their properties and foresaw difficulties in recover money if the Commissioners forcibly undertook work which was the responsibility of the tenant. Reactive maintenance regime would always be requirement for the Commissioners’ aging housing stock. Mr Jones stated the tenants would rather see the funding spent on repairs and the effectiveness of the Commissioners’ service being monitored using performance standards. Mr Crompton disagreed and supported an independent inspection. He asked if the maintenance reserve could be used. The Town Clerk advised the maintenance reserve was earmarked for the Reayrt Aalin project and was under pressure from the Department of Infrastructure to offset deficiency payments. At this time it could not be used for this purpose and it could not be used annually to fund a  new member of staff’s salary.Ms Heaton stated in principle she was in favour of finding out the condition of the properties but was unsure of the best affordable model. Ms Heaton proposed this matter should be deferred to permit a financial appraisal to be undertaken for the next Board meeting. Mr Harmer seconded this proposal and the deferment was agreed.   
Item 12 Moore’s Smokehouse Closure

The Chair reported the recent news that Moore’s Smokehouse had ceased trading and the building was for sale. The Chair had been approached by a ratepayer to ascertain if the Commissioners would purchase this building to protect an important historical property. Mr Harmer advised the property could be afforded the necessary protected by Isle of Man Government with the assistance of Manx National Heritage. The Commissioners should work with these bodies to protect this building because the Commissioners could not successfully operate a smokehouse on their own. Mr Harmer proposed this matter should be delegated to the Events and Commercial Innovation Committee to keep developments under review. This proposal was seconded by the Chair and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 13 Byelaws and Enforcement Update
The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners’ new warden services had commenced on the 2 October 2023. The wardens were enforcing parking restrictions in the car parks, the 2023 Dog Byelaws, abandoned vehicles and hedges obstructing the highway. In the first instance, advisory notices were being used to allow residents the opportunity to display appropriate permits and to comply with the legislation as agreed by the Board when they had previously considered different types of enforcement in 2022. The Town Clerk reported to date the warden had issued 46 advisory notices. The majority of these had related to parking offences concerning not displaying the relevant permit and 12 for staying longer than 2 hours in a car park disc zone. 
The Town Clerk reported the new General Byelaws had not been submitted to Attorney General Chambers because they included a clause to regulate motorhome parking. He reminded the Commissioners discussions were still ongoing with the Department of Infrastructure over the Tynwald Summer recess concerning the overnight and weekend parking regulations. This legislation seeks to regulate the same issue as identified in the Commissioners’ Byelaw consultation. The Town Clerk advised a quick resolution of this matter was unlikely to occur and the Byelaws could be submitted to the Department of Infrastructure with a caveat to remove this clause if it was believed the overnight and weekend parking legislation dealt with this matter. Mr Jones proposed this recommendation which was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed. The Chair advised she had been contacted by a resident about enforcement in the Town at the Commissioners’ surgery including the recent issuing of parking advisory notices on the resident’s vehicles. The majority of the issues raised have been dealt with in the Town Clerk’s update. The Chair advised the resident had reiterated their proposal for zero tolerance for dog owners and dog volunteer wardens. Mr Jones advised the Commissioners discuss this matter in 2022 and decided to employ a competent and experienced warden who would be able to consistently evaluate all the Commissioners’ enforcement issues on a case by case basis to comply with all the legal requirements. Mr Jones advised local residents could volunteer to make witness statements should they wish to assist the Commissioners in their enforcement activities.

	
	
	

	ITEM 14 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	23/059
	Ms Kelly requested completed articles for the Commissioners’ newsletter.

Mr Jones requested an update from the Department of Infrastructure on the restoration of the field being used for silt dewatering and temporary storage.

The Chair requested the Events and Commercial Innovation Committee assess the establishment of a market in Michael Street and requested a Rheast Lane road sign on Queens Drive.

No any other business items were considered by the Board.
The meeting ended at 8:47pm
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